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Woe to the shepherds who destroy and scatter the sheep of 
my pasture! says the LORD. Jeremiah 23:1 
 
A few months ago, I read the World Bank’s 2007 Report, 
Doing Business.  It concluded that Congo was the worst 
place in the world to do business.  After this past week 
activities, I understand why it is so.  I thought we were 
finally causing the water to ripple.  On Sunday, I emailed 
the Country (Congo) Director of the World Bank and asked 
could I stop by for a courtesy visit at his convenience.  
To my surprise, I got a response of Monday morning saying 
to stop by at my convenience any time and if he was not 
there to see two other persons in his office.  So early 
that afternoon, we stopped by the World Bank and were 
greeted like “visitors from another planet”.  The director 
and his two able assistants were not there.  After being 
blind-sided, the program assistant asked me to send her my 
email and she would make it happen.  Finally on Wednesday 
morning, I got another email from her instead of the 
promised phone call.  Immediately, I called and said we are 
on our way to their office.  We had caught the big wave!  
We stopped by our first appointment then our second 
appointment before arriving at the World Bank.  We were 
welcomed and were given some helpful information about 
their operations.  We left excited and went to our fourth 
appointment to get some papers notarized.  No, you can not 
get papers notarized while you wait even if you pay the 
required $8 fee but you can have them tomorrow.  It was 
just after 3pm and we were off to our fifth and final 
appointment for the day. 
 
We were invited for a visit the University of Kinshasa by a 
student from Bulape.  We were amazed to find about 10 
students awaiting our arrival.  In all, there are about 13 
students attending the university from Bulape and the 
surrounding villages.  The group included a recently 
graduated economist and a graduating doctor.  And other 
students were in their various phases of medical school, 
laboratory technology, and agriculture.  An impressive 
group and they were interested in what we were doing and 
had planned for their villages.  They all wanted to the 



opportunity to return home and make their village a better 
place for everyone.  But they needed a way to make a living 
when they went home.  Rural micro-economic development is a 
major problem that MUST be solved for the rural areas to 
stay alive and flourish.  We must develop new opportunities 
in order to retain these well educated future leaders or 
the migration from village to the city will continue.  Even 
with those sobering thoughts, we returned home elated at 
our progress for day.  As planned our Thursday would be 
light with just two quick appointments.  Finally we had 
started a rippling effect and things were moving. 
 
After breakfast on Thursday morning, we summoned the taxi 
and called our two appointments.  The first person said he 
was not at his office downtown because of the security 
situation.  But he would meet us at an alternative location 
for me to sign a transmittal letter.  He gave us the 
directions and address.  The second person said she was not 
going to her office downtown and ended the conversation.  
What is happening downtown?  Our taxi was late, too.  By 
the time the taxi arrived we were told not to go downtown.  
Since we were headed to another part of town, the hostel 
manager said it was ok to go.  Also, Colonel Bushebu (of 
Bulape) stopped by the hostel on his way from a nearby 
meeting to advise us to avoid downtown.  We went to our 
appointment without any unusual problems.  It was just 
massive traffic jams on the alternate routes as people left 
the downtown area for safety. 
 
The situation downtown was the result of fighting between 
government soldiers and soldiers of Mr. Bemba (a former 
warlord, then one of four assistant Vice Presidents in the 
transitional government, the runner-up and evidential loser 
to the current president in the first free Congo election 
since 1960, and now a Senator in the parliament).  Mr. 
Bemba wanted to renegotiate a deal to keep his 200 soldiers 
versus the agreed upon 15 policemen assigned for his 
protection as a former assistant vice president.  The 
government said it was final.  After the deadline passed a 
week ago and the government saying it will not be 
renegotiated, the fighting started between the government 
soldiers and Mr. Bemba’s soldiers on Thursday morning.  The 
fighting continued until Friday afternoon and effectively 
shutdown the whole city and closed the airport.  The 
closure of the airport rippled through the air travel 
world.  The hostel manager got a call from stranded 
travelers returning to Congo from the US in South Africa.  



And I got a call from Dr. Bernard (our former doctor at 
Bulape) to say his flight to Kinshasa from Goma was 
canceled.  Also, we stayed within the hostel compound until 
Saturday.  Things appear to be back to near normal and the 
airport is open again.  BUT not for the families of the 12 
persons confirmed killed, the 47 persons treated for 
injuries, and the hundreds of children forced to stay at 
their downtown schools all day Thursday until Friday 
morning. 
 
Thanks for your continued prayers and support.  If you 
would like to know more about our planned micro-economic 
development programs or how you can help us make a 
difference, please contact me. 
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